
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, DECEMBER 18, 2023
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Peter Cunningham, Chair; John Reilly, Vice Chair; Alison Manugian, Clerk; Matt Pisani; Becky Pine

Also Present: Mark Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Patricia Dufresne, Town Accountant/Assistant Finance Director

Finance Committee members: Michael Sulprizio; David Manugian; Bud Robertson; Gary Green; Mary Linskey

Mr. Cunningham called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Ms. Pine mentioned that it's holiday celebration time, but it can also be a stressful period. She shared that some groups in town offer help, including an organization that provides homecooked meals to anyone who needs one. She expressed her gratitude towards this organization. Ms. Pine also urged anyone who knows someone in need of a meal to get in touch with the Senior Center. Additionally, there’s a robust effort in Groton to provide Christmas presents for children through the Community Children's Fund, and she suggested contacting Ms. Karen Tuomi at trustfunds@grotonma.gov or calling (978)877-6787.  Finally, she wished everyone a happy holiday season.
Mr. Pisani said the Groton Fire Department and Groton Fire Fighter’s Association will host Santa on Christmas Eve and giving a tour around town. You may find the routes and times in the Groton Herald.
PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD
None
Chair Robertson called the Finance Committee meeting to order. 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT
1. FY 2025 Budget Update- Review Preliminary FY 2025 Town Manager’s Proposed Budget.
Mr. Haddad said he would submit a balanced budget to the Finance Committee and Select Board next week. He thanked the Finance team for their hard work and help with the budget. He explained the Level Services Budget that he will present includes the change in health insurance to MIIA and the dispatchers moving to Patriot RECC. The Level Services Budget is set to increase by 2.2%, which is a testament to the excellent work being done by the department heads. Mr. Haddad stated that if the budget is out of balance, he would follow the previous guidance to meet the balance requirement. According to the guidance, the School Assessment would absorb 60% of the reduction, while the Municipal Budget would absorb 40%. This would result in a reduction of the Municipal Budget by $958,288, and the School District would need to reduce its Assessment by $1,429,934. Mr. Haddad said considering the anticipated growth in the level services budget for FY 2025 is $371,580, the Town would need to reduce the current Fiscal Year 2024 Budget by $581,708 to meet this reduction. (Please refer to the memo update on the preparation of the FY 2025 Proposed Budget to view the proposed reductions by function of government.)
The Finance Team and Mr. Haddad worked hard to determine what an 11% budget cut would look like. He asked the Department Heads to provide him with the impact of an eleven percent reduction in their Level Services Budget. The Finance Team and Mr. Haddad then used that information to make decisions and balance the budget while considering up to 11 % reductions. He said, fortunately, it was not necessary to go as high as an 11% reduction in all departments. Mr. Haddad said that he wanted to review the information in more detail. 
Mr. Haddad announced the Groton Herald had a setting issue while doing the paper last week, and an article was published mistakenly from FY 2024. A correction will be published in the December 22nd paper. 

Mr. Haddad said on Wednesday, December 13th, the GDRSD voted unanimously to amend its original budget guidance for the Superintendent, allowing for a decrease in the dependency on the use of excess and deficiency (E&D) funds over the next three years. They also voted unanimously to slowly phase out the fee associated with all-day kindergarten over the same three-year period.  Mr. Haddad said this would significantly help balance the FY 2025 Budget. Ms. Pine asked if they set specific numbers on the kindergarten reductions. Mr. Haddad said they would reduce $100,000 over the next three years. He also explained that the E&D funds would be gradually reduced to $500,000, then $250,00, and then $0 in year three.


Mr. Haddad said in compliance with the Budget Guidance voted by the Select Boards and Finance Committee, a Level Services Budget for FY 2025 was developed over the Projected FY 2025 Levy Limit by $2,383,222. A three-year anticipated deficit, based on level services, is $5,388,913. He said he intended to propose an override of $5,500,000 in FY 2025, allowing the town to balance the budget without needing any other overrides for the next three years. Ms. Patricia Dufresne, Assistant Finance Director/Town Accountant, arranged a call with the town’s Department of Revenue Representative to discuss how the potential override question should be worded on the ballot. Mr. Haddad said the decision to have a ballot question solely rests with the Select Board.  

Mr. Haddad explained that he met with the department heads so they were all aware of the proposal, and he expects the department heads to identify the specific areas within their departments where reductions can be made. These reductions will be further discussed with the Finance Committee during the Saturday morning meeting in January. Mr. Haddad said the municipal budget will be devastated without an override. Ms. Pine believes that taxpayers need to know the reality of the situation. The proposed cuts would affect positions in both the school and the municipality.  

Discussion/Comments

Ms. Mary Linskey, a Finance Committee member, expressed her growing concern over the 40/60 split in the town’s deficit, which she believes entirely stems from the school. She fears that the situation will not correct itself on its own. Ms. Pine disagrees that the deficit is all from the school. Mr. Haddad said he has been stressing that they are working cooperatively with Dunstable on the budget and dealing with strict federal government regulations. The school's growth is much larger, and he doesn’t want to divide the town and the school. Mr. Haddad said the school is practicing the same exercise in reducing the budget as the town. Ms. Pine inquired about the number of towns in Massachusetts that have had recent overrides. Specifically, she wants to know the number of towns in Tri-Comm comparable communities that have had overrides. Mr. Haddad said he could find this out. 
Ms. Pine wanted to mention that there are seniors on fixed incomes who might be affected by this change. However, there is a state-level program called the Senior Circuit Breaker that can help them. To qualify for this program, they need to file their taxes.
2. Update on Select Board Meeting Schedule Through the 2024 Spring Town Meeting

 Monday, January 8, 2024

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, January 15, 2024

 No Meeting (Martin Luther King Day)

 Monday, January 22, 2024

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting
 Saturday, January 27th or Saturday, February 3rd- Potential Saturday Joint Budget Meeting with FinCom
 Monday, January 29, 2024

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, February 5, 2024

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, February 12, 2024

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, February 19, 2024

 No Meeting- Presidents Day

 Monday, February 26, 2024

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting-Remote Meeting
 Wednesday, February 28, 2024

 Special Budget Forum- Time and Location TBD

 Monday, March 4, 2024

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting- Remote Meeting
 Wednesday, March 6, 2024 

 Special Budget Forum- Time and Location TBD

 Monday, March 11, 2024

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, March 18, 2024

 No Meeting

 Monday, March 25, 2024

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting
 Monday, April 1, 2024


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Tuesday, April 2, 2024


 Potential Date for a Special Election to Consider an Override of 






 Proposition 2 1//2

   
 Monday, April 8, 2024


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, April 15, 2024


 No Meeting- Patriots Day


 Monday, April 22, 2024


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting


 Saturday, April 27th or Monday, April 29th -2024 Spring Town Meeting

ITEMS FOR SELECT BOARD CONSIDERATION AND ACTION
1. Consider Approving a One Day Wine and Malt Beverages license for the Prescott Community Center/Friends of Prescott for Open Mic Night to be held on Friday, January 12, 2024 from 6:30 p.m. to 10:00 p.m.
Ms. Pine made a motion to approve a One Day Wine and Malt Beverages license for the Prescott Community Center/Friends of Prescott for Open Mic Night to be held on Friday, January 12, 2024 from 6:30 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
OTHER BUSINESS
Authorize the Town Manager and One Member of the Select Board to Sign Warrants for the Next 30 Days.
Ms. Pine made a motion to authorize the Town Manager and the Chair to sign warrants for the next 30 days. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
ON-GOING ISSUES
A. Water Department- Manganese Issue- The Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) is scheduled to visit the Water Treatment Plant on Thursday, December 21st, for the final compliance test. If DEP approves and the Building Commissioner signs off for occupancy, the plant should be up and running on January 3rd. Mr. Haddad wanted to congratulate the Water Superintendent, Mr. Orcutt, and the Environmental Partners on managing the project.
B. PFAS Issue- Mr. Haddad said a meeting is scheduled with the Town Administrators of Dunstable and Pepperell on Thursday, December 21st. The meeting will discuss the integration of the dispatchers to Patriot RECC. He will also bring a draft of the Inter-Municipal Agreement for phase two, between Groton, Pepperell, and Dunstable, prepared by Town Counsel for discussion. This needs to be done by January 31st to comply. 
C. Administrator’s Working Group on FY 2025 Budget- a couple of meetings have been held, and there have been many great discussions. They discussed a process to balance the budget and a timeline to move forward. 
· Friday, December 29th – Groton Town Manager Releases Budget to Finance Committee and Select Board

· Thursday, January 4th – Dunstable Town Administrator Releases Budget to Advisory Committee

· Monday, January 8th – Groton Town Manager Presents Budget to Finance Committee and Select Board

· Wednesday, January 10th – Superintendent Releases Preliminary Budget to School Committee

· Between January 10th and February 26th– Towns of Groton and Dunstable and the Regional School Committee approve respective budgets

· January 31st – Governor Releases State Budget – Minimum Education Contribution for Groton and Dunstable may change, causing Assessments to be adjusted

· Monday, February 26th – Groton Select Board and Dunstable Board of Selectmen call for a Special Override Election on April 2nd.

· Either Tuesday, February 27th or Wednesday, February 28th (Depending on the School Committee meeting schedule) – First “Super Budget Forum” held in either Groton or Dunstable

· March 6th – Second “Super Budget Forum” held in either Groton or Dunstable

· Tuesday, April 2nd – General Override Elections held simultaneously in Groton and Dunstable

· Either Saturday, April 27th or Monday, April 29th – Groton Town Meeting

· Monday, May 6th – Dunstable Town Meeting

· Tuesday, May 21st – Annual Town Elections in Groton and Dunstable
Approval of Minutes from December 11, 2023
Mr. Pisani made a motion to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting from December 11, 2023. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
The meeting was adjourned at 7:07 p.m.
Respectively submitted by Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager.
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